Section 230: Social Media's Cultural Influence and Associated Negative Effects

Perian N. Stavrum, Mark B. Schmidt, and Erich P. Rice
Department of Information Systems, St. Cloud State University, St. Cloud, MN, United States

mark@stcloudstate.edu

Abstract

The Communications Decency Act became effective in 1996 and ushered in the modern-day Internet we know today. One of its main provisions was contained in Section 230 of Title 47 of the U.S. Code, which provided for a general immunity for websites with respect to third party content. Without the protection provided by Section 230, social media platforms, such as Facebook and X (formerly Twitter), would be inconceivable, as content on their platforms could potentially open the companies to liability for the posts of their users. Many have posited that Section 230 allowed the Internet to flourish and grow, however it has now come under scrutiny due to the types of content published on and the ways in which users interact with these platforms. This paper will look at the history of Section 230, the cultural influences of social media and how the negative effects of those influences affect individual wellbeing, environmental sustainability and government stability.

Introduction

Section 230 is part of the Communications Decency Act of 1996 (Brannon & Holmes, 2021) and was initially developed with good intentions nearly three decades ago, supporting interactive computer service (ICS) providers by creating a safe harbor against liability for third party content uploaded to or expressed on their platforms (Feira et al, 2022). Moreover, many argue that Section 230 served as the foundation for the online environment, and thus, ultimately "created the Internet" (Samuelson, 2021, p. 26). However, since the implementation of Section 230, the Internet, ICS companies and how individuals interact with these types of technologies have changed dramatically over time (Smith & Van Alstyne, 2021). In particular, recently Supreme Court Justice Elena Kagan stated that Section 230 was enacted before social media and the algorithms that power the platforms were implemented, and thus, this statute does not account for nor provide guidance relative to these technological factors (Liptak, 2023).

As the online environment has changed and evolved, so too have the issues that result from this progress. The review of the literature will explore a number of recent, yet troubling issues associated with social media platforms and while it is impossible to document all such issues associated with the evolution of the Internet and the rise of ICS companies, a brief review of recent concerns is useful in illuminating the types of matters placing Section 230 squarely into a debate for change. Likewise, while Section 230 applies to a diverse anthology of social media platforms, social networking sites and community-based online platforms such as Yelp and Airbnb, which are designed for content sharing and user interaction on the Internet (Elder, 2023; Hammer, 2023; Kronos, 2018), not all can be included in this review. However, this research will point out that some of the most often used platforms such as Facebook, YouTube, and Instagram (Nyst, 2023) are consistently associated with the Section 230 safe harbor and disconcerting content published on the Internet.

Scholars have considered the negative psychological and physical outcomes occurring in association with the lack of accountability and responsibility of social media companies, and how these companies have been shielded from liability through the application of Section 230 (Cinelli et al., 2021; Malaeb et al., 2020; O'Brien, 2018). For instance, the misinformation and disinformation created and shared on social media platforms, as well as the formation of echo chambers have changed the way individuals form opinions

(Cinelli et al., 2021). Furthermore, Malaeb et al. (2020) argue that these platforms have negatively affected individuals, in addition to upsetting social harmony and driving discord and division among society members (Cinelli, 2021). Moreover, scholars have discussed a number of specific factors associated with social media that negatively affect individuals and society, and over time have become normalized (O'Brien, 2018). For instance, sex trafficking, live streaming events, and cyberbullying have contributed to psychological and physical stressors, including anxiety, depression and feelings of isolation (Levine, 2017; Wang et al., 2012). Additionally, sensationalized content, amplified through social media algorithms, compels individuals to stay connected, intensifies public belongingness and creates often unending distractions for individuals. Therefore, a number of psychological and physical outcomes associated with social media in the context of the current state of Section 230 are explored in this research.

Section 230 Safe Harbor and Social Media

Social media platforms are some of the main ICS organizations at the center of the Section 230 change debate. These organizations are powerful technology companies, with millions of users, generating billions of dollars in revenue derived through advertising (Curry, 2022). Furthermore, social media technology has transformed how society functions (Dickinson, 2022), and along with that change, outcomes negatively affecting societal issues such as individual wellbeing, environmental sustainability and government stability have emerged. To further understand these issues, current research and the documentation of current affairs will be explored.

Myanmar genocide and crimes against humanity

Roth (2018) reported that the Myanmar military committed a series of abusive actions, described as genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes against the Rohingya Muslims in the Rakhine state. While Sloss (2022) argues that the Myanmar military used the Facebook platform to outline the campaign that targeted the Rohingya people, Amnesty International (2022) claims that in the years leading up to and including the time period when ethnic cleansing atrocities occurred, Meta engagement-based "algorithms proactively amplified and promoted content which incited violence, hatred, and discrimination against the Rohingya – pouring fuel on the fire of long-standing discrimination and substantially increasing the risk of an outbreak of mass violence" (p.75). Moreover, while Amnesty International contends that Facebook received and ignored warning signs of mass violence in Myanmar, despite this evidence, Sloss (2020) argues that although theoretically Facebook could be charged "in the U.S. for complicity in genocide, or for aiding and abetting ...the commission of a crime against humanity" (p. 1), Section 230 provides immunity to even this type of an outrageous and barbaric assault.

Live streaming mass shootings

In the aftermath of mass shootings, reports indicate that social media platforms have played key roles in radicalizing individuals and in providing them with outlets for documenting and sharing their assaults. In 2019, a shooter killed 51 people at two mosques in Christchurch, New Zealand (Cramer, 2020). In a similar situation, a shooter killed 10 people at a grocery store in Buffalo, New York (Katersky & Hutchinson, 2022). In addition to the situational similarities, both shooters live-streamed their horrific actions on social media platforms, evading algorithms designed to detect such violent content (Silberling, 2022). Furthermore, these shooters and the mass shooter who in 2023 killed 8 people at a mall in Allen, TX indicated they were inspired by material they followed on a variety of social media platforms, including Facebook and YouTube (Binder, 2020; Silberling, 2022, U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2023). Furthermore, these individuals were inspired and motivated, ultimately becoming radicalized through the use of these platforms, as well as using them as sources for planning and implementation information (Franklin, 2022). Cramer (2020) argues that the reality of the liability protection afforded by Section 230 is a linkage in support of a culture of moral and ethical apathy at Facebook.

Political interference in the U.S.

In 2017, Facebook officials admitted that Russian operatives targeted the 2016 Presidential election on their platform (Stamos, 2017), and acknowledge that content, with information considered as disinformation, reached 126 million Americans through some 80,000 posts of 3,000 ads (Solon & Siddiqui, 2017) linked to

470 accounts (Kim et al., 2018). Furthermore, Kim et al. (2018) found that specific and divisive content, associated with the issues of abortion, guns, immigration, and race was targeted to battle ground states such as Pennsylvania and Wisconsin, while more often low income, white voters were targeted with content related to immigration and racial conflict. For example, Wisconsin voters received gun ads 72% more often than the national average and white voters received 82% of all immigration ads. Yim (2018) argues that while Facebook received significant public criticism and governmental scrutiny over these revelations, Section 230 mitigated the liability of Facebook, and thus, any accountability stemming from these matters.

Deepfakes, characterized as machine generated or manipulated media intended to impersonate well known individuals, such as celebrities or politicians, are considered a form of misinformation (Ghaffary, 2020). Ghaffary (2020) states that much like other online content, these manipulated images have circulated and have been amplified through algorithms on social media including, Facebook, Twitter, YouTube and Reddit, with one altered video of Nancy Pelosi gathering 90,000 likes on Twitter. Trend Micro (2020) notes that the types of concerns raised over the development and deployment of deepfake impersonations range from the ability to undermine the U.S. government and democracy to warnings about how this media could be used to commit fraud.

January 6, 2021 insurrection at the United States Capitol

The world watched as an angry mob descended on the U.S. Capitol building on January 6, 2021 to stop the certification of electoral votes that would make Joe Biden the 46th president of the country. However, Timberg et al. (2021) stated that it is now known that not only were there warning signs across social media leading up to January 6, the riot had been years in the making. Heilweil and Ghaffary (2021) stated that extremist groups like QAnon, Proud Boys, the Three Percenters had been organizing, creating large, networked communities and recruiting members on social media platforms for years, with their messages being amplified by the algorithms on these sites. Heilweil and Ghaffary reported that one firm that tracks misinformation online documented over "367,000 postings mentioning 'civil war'" (pg. 6) on mainstream social media platforms. Moreover, Heilweil and Ghaffary go on to state that extremists used social media platforms for planning purposes, including providing directions on unpoliced streets and explaining which tools were needed to break into the Capitol building, while "at least a dozen people posted about carrying guns into the halls of Congress" (para 2) on those sites.

Although mainstream media, which was on hand that day to cover then President Donald Trump's "Save America" rally at the White House Ellipse, delivered the story live as it unfolded at the Capitol building, members of the mob were also uploading pictures and livestreaming their participation in the event on social media via their personal phones (Heilweil & Ghaffary, 2021). Moreover, Heilweil and Ghaffary (2021) state that followers of those livestreaming the events shared the content through downloads across social media platforms and encouraged the mob through online comments demanding further violence. After the violence on January 6, Heilweil & Ghaffary (2021) state the rioters and their followers celebrated on social media, hailing the woman who was killed by Capitol Police for attempting to enter the Speaker's Hall leading to the House of Representatives as a martyr.

Following the insurrection many fear for the future of U.S. democracy; however, based on the role that social media played before, during, and after the events of January 6, 2021, "the infrastructure and behavior is part of society now, and the line between offline and online extremism — if there ever really was one — has been blurred" (Heilweil & Ghaffary, 2021, p. 11). Furthermore, while the mainstream social media platforms have taken measures to remove content or suspend accounts, Section 230 provides protection against liability for the actions of those inciting or participating in the insurrection.

COVID misinformation and disinformation

Misinformation and disinformation are not new phenomenon within today's society, and thus, it is no surprise that speculation, conspiracy theories, and false, even harmful information emerged during the COVID 19 pandemic, as well as throughout the deployment of the vaccines meant to combat the virus (Simpson & Conner, 2020). In the early stages of the pandemic, the World Health Organization, along with several other global public health and welfare agencies, expressed concerns regarding what they labeled as an "Infodemic", described as "the overabundance of information, which entailed [a] deliberate attempt to distribute wrong information" (WHO et al., 2020 as cited in Demuyakor et al. 2021, pg. 2). Simpson and

Conner (2020) argue that those who produce disinformation, which is intentionally misleading or inaccurate content, do so in order to create confusion and chaos. During the pandemic, Brennen et al. (2020) suggest that misinformation, in the form of recontextualized, distorted, or completely fabricated content, accounted for as much as 87% of social media interaction within their data sample. Likewise, these factors were particularly prominent during the time when most individuals were not only staying home but were spending large amounts of time online consuming social media content. It was a time when most individuals were not only captive, but focused and eager to understand the uncertainty of situational and contextual matters associated with the pandemic. (Simpson & Conner, 2020).

Following an unprecedented 10-month development timeline, on December 11, 2020, United State public health regulators approved two vaccines meant to combat and eventually eradicate the virus (U.S. Food & Drug Administration, 2020). However, early on and similar to what occurred during the original onslaught of the pandemic, the acceptance of the COVID 19 vaccines was plagued by misinformation and disinformation (Basch et al., 2021). Schaffer (2020) found that nearly 75% of Americans had been exposed to a conspiracy theory, while nearly 25% of the same group believed that at least part of the claim was true. Furthermore, Demuyakor et al. (2021) state that not only did misinformation on social media contribute to fear and anxiety over the vaccines, but negative beliefs associated with the vaccines was related to higher levels of distrust and mistrust.

Simpson and Conner (2020) argue that the concerns regarding misinformation and disinformation, particularly around the COVID 19 vaccine, pose significant public health issues and contend that from a micro perspective, more people will die needlessly. However, at the macro level, Loomba et al. (2021) argue that misinformation exposure is negatively associated with vaccine intention, and this outcome raises concerns regarding the consequences associated with the eradication of the virus. Notwithstanding, while Section 230 provides a safe harbor, shielding social media platforms against liability, regardless of the potential harm caused by the misinformation and disinformation phenomenon, calls persist for more regulation and oversite within this technological ecosystem.

Cyberbullying

Traditional bullying is characterized by three primary factors including aggression, a power imbalance and repetition, and is a process used to threaten, harass and humiliate individuals (Smith et a., 2012). Contextually, characteristics of cyberbullying are similar to traditional bullying, however the former is perpetrated through online technologies, often through the use of social media platforms (Whitaker & Kowalski, 2014). Statistics show that 25% of students, between the ages of 13 and 17 years old, have been targeted by cyberbullying, an increase from 17% in 2016 (Patchin, 2023). Additionally, researchers found differences between traditional bullying and cyberbullying outcomes and argue that because social media platforms provide a sense of anonymity and lack proximity to victims. Specifically, cyberbullying can take place at any time (Suciu, 2021) and cyberbullies may lack empathy because they do not realize the effects of their actions (Giordano et al., 2021).

Illegal wildlife trade

The Alliance to Counter Crime Online (2020) state that social media platforms such as Facebook and Instagram provide the largest operational infrastructure for the illegal wildlife trade market, supporting a global value of \$23B. Numerous types of animals, such as big cats, reptiles and primates, and animal products, including elephant ivory or rhino horn, are traded on these sites despite the fact that some of these species are listed as endangered. In addition to the wildlife trade, social media platforms also stream videos of animals being abused, tortured or even killed (Szpargala, 2021; Talamo, n.d.). In the case of YouTube, those posting these videos profit from the channel being monetized by the platform (Szpargala, 2021). Of particular concern is the plight of certain species of macaque monkeys in the Southeast Asian countries of Indonesia and Cambodia, whereby Lady Freethinker (2021) states that baby macaque monkeys, primarily long tail and northern pigtailed macaques, are taken from their mothers, often at a very young age, and are tortured and killed on camera for profit. According to Serhadli (2022) both types of macaque monkeys are classified as endangered species.

Section 230 and social media effects on culture and society

Social media platforms have fueled changes in culture and society from both a micro and macro level. Moreover, since social media emerged as a communication and information sharing mechanism scholars have evaluated both positive and negative dimensions related to the use of the tool and individual well-being (Dickenson, 2022; Lim & Choi, 2017). Positively, and from a micro perspective, social media platforms have allowed individuals to modify their approaches to communication, information sharing, shopping, working and learning (Rife, 2022). For instance, social media allows individuals to identify new friends easily and provides an inexpensive way to connect with both family and friends. These mechanisms have improved connection capabilities, and thus lessens the effects of time and distance.

Culturally, and at a more macro level, social media is a mechanism that supports the need for belonging, which is considered a basic human need for most individuals (Maslow, 1948). Additionally, at a macro level, social media platforms have benefited society through improving the speed of communication and expanding global connectivity (Parrack, 2022). The world is no longer considered a large and foreboding environment.

Echo chambers

As people seek to satisfy belonging needs, they will identify with others who share similar values, beliefs and perspectives, and will seek to form groups and develop shared narratives with those individuals (Gireesan, 2022), and over time, social media platforms have provided the mechanisms for people to accomplish goals associated with these needs (Cinelli et al., 2021). Likewise, Garimella et al. (2017) argue that as individuals seek out information that matches their personal preferences, echo chambers emerge. According to Cinelli et al. (2021), an echo chamber is defined as "environments in which the opinion, political leaning, or belief of users about a topic gets reinforced due to repeated interactions with peers or sources having similar tendencies and attitudes" (p. 1). Furthermore, Sunstein (2018) contends that echo chambers bolster confirmation bias, and through the use of repeated narrative and selective exposure, divide and separate individuals, creating isolation from other viewpoints and perspectives. Additionally, Sunstein (2002) explains that group polarization theory suggests that in an echo chamber, as an individual's interaction with the group increases and their exposure to the group's opinions intensifies, their beliefs shift to that of the group. Moreover, as this shift among individuals occurs, the reinforcement of opinions within the group creates a polarizing effect, driving the group toward separationist views, and even extremist ideas and through this intensification, individuals become inclined to ignore other's views and can only find truth from the group in the echo chamber (Cinelli et al., 2021).

Using examples such as the 2016 U.S. election and the January 2021 insurrection, where individuals converged and became radicalized by the intensity of the discourse manifested through these social media mechanisms (Heilweil & Ghaffary, 2021; Solon & Siddiqui, 2017; Timberg et al., 2021), echo chambers have polarized the political environment in the United States. Echo chambers have not only created divisiveness in politics. Echo chambers of radical views also emerged years prior to the Myanmar genocide (Amnesty International, 2022). Likewise, misinformation and disinformation, including a variety of conspiracy theories associated with the COVID-19 pandemic and vaccine provide insight into how echo chambers can be harmful to individuals and society by affecting overall public health (Simpson & Conner, 2020). Moreover, as the videos depicting abuse against infant macaque monkeys in Southeast Asia grew into torture and killing, a private echo chamber of monkey haters emerged, intensifying the levels of cruelty against these primates (Lady Freethinker, 2021).

Isolation tendencies versus belongingness

The functions of engagement on social media can either isolate or connect individuals and can manifest as either positive or negative outcomes. For instance, Sunstein (2018) argues that political polarization, which is based on the perspective that individuals have created collectives, isolate them from others' ideologies and viewpoints. Since the use of social media tends to reduce face-to-face interactions, such networking connections may serve to isolate individuals and actually reduce strong relational social interaction (Rife, 2022). In particular, Rife (2022) contends that individuals who are focused on social media use experience a decline in social involvement activities such as quality time and communication with family, while when individuals compare themselves to others on social media and determine incongruency, their self-esteem

is negatively affected (Schmuck, et al., 2019). Conversely, social media interactions and the ability to join on-line groups improves individuals perception of belongingness (Büttner et al., 2023), and individuals who seek belonging based on their beliefs and values will seek out other like-minded individuals for validation (Garimella et al., 2017).

Connection overload

The constant pressure to be connected all the time, and the subsequent demands associated with these factors, has been described as FoMO, or the fear of missing out (Baker et al., 2016), and leads to what is known as connection overload (LaRose et al., 2014). Definitionally, FoMO is "a pervasive apprehension that others might be having rewarding experiences from which one is absent, characterized by the desire to stay continually connected with what others are doing" (Pryzbylski et al., 2013, p. 1). On the other hand, the definition of connection overload is described as those "who are continually distracted from important life activities by interruptions from multiple channels of electronic communication, sources of distraction that are present all hours of the day and that they carry with them wherever they go" (LaRose et al., 2014, p. 59). Scholars have stated that both phenomena, FoMO and connection overload, are associated with social media platforms and negative psychological and physical outcomes, such as stress, depression, insomnia, and a reduction in physical activity (Baker et al., 2016; LaRose et al., 2014).

Psychological and physical effects of social media

As the popularity of social media has grown over time, scholars have evaluated the psychological and physical effects of the usage of these platforms. For example, the use of social media has been tied to depression among adults (Lin et al., 2016) and adolescents (Hoare et al., 2017), which when extreme can lead to suicide (Choi & Noh, 2019). Likewise, depression from cyberbullying on social media platforms can also lead to depression (Gámez-Guadix et al., 2013; O'Brien, 2018), and suicide ideation (Hinduja & Patchin, 2010). Researchers have determined that social media usage can lead to anxiety or insomnia, which can be caused by exhaustion and the fatigue of being excessively connected (Dhir et al., 2018; Nursalam et al., 2018). Furthermore, Baker et al. (2016) found that individuals experience more physical issues, described as headaches, shortness of breath, sore throat, and chest pain, as a result of constant social media usage.

Social media has normalized negative behaviors

The rise of social media has been swift and is now a part of our daily lives. Moreover, it has changed culture and made many behaviors normal, but not always in a positive way. For instance, O'Brien (2018) states that "we're starting to see civility as a luxury ... and it has become normalized to talk to each other with disgust and contempt and moral outrage" (p. 9). With respect to the insurrection, Wood (2021) states that:

"we basically let a bunch of big companies set the rules, giving [social media] companies more power than government has, and these are companies that let radicalization and targeted harassment and death threats and organizing violence become a pretty common feature of our actual national politics just because it was good business" (para. 11).

Regarding political echo chambers, Barberá (2020) reiterates that "if you are getting all your information off algorithms being sent through your phone and it's just reinforcing whatever biases you have, which is the pattern that develops, at a certain point, you just live in a bubble" (Obama as quoted in Hamedy, 2018).

Horizon for change

Having been implemented in the early days of the Internet, scholars argue that Section 230 is now outdated. For example, Cusumano et al. (2021) argue that social media companies should self-regulate themselves, while MacCarthy (2022) calls for more transparency requirements. The U.S. government has partisan views of Section 230 reform, but both the Republican and Democratic parties agree that changes are necessary (Goodman & Whittington, 2019). While the status of Section 230 remains untouched, in reaction to the negative outcomes associated with social media content, there is no shortage of discourse recommending a variety of changes. Some changes have been implemented by social media companies, while other recommendations have emerged as legislative changes. While it is difficult to document all potential

avenues of input or associated recommendations, it is beneficial to provide an overview of the horizon of change focused on social media companies and Section 230.

Social media companies are private companies and are largely unregulated (Coldewey, 2020). However, Díaz and Hecht-Felella (2021) indicate that all the major social media companies have implemented content moderation policies, however, these polices are divergent among organizations and were developed as afterthoughts due to perceived potential governmental pressure and real public outcries for change. Legal scholars, social organizations, and lawmakers have recommended a variety of proposals to amend Section 230. Goodman and Whittington (2019) argue that a variety of congressional efforts to amend Section 230 focus primarily on the regulation of speech, while legal scholars and social organizations have focused their efforts on either regulation of process or business process proposals. Dickenson (2022) contends that in 2020 and 2021 over two dozen Section 230 reform proposals were introduced in the U.S. Congress, however, according to a recent search of Congress.gov, none of these bills moved further in the legislative process beyond initial introduction.

Conclusion

When considered mindfully, social media and the use of technology can serve as a valuable and constructive resource for learning and to connect and interface with individuals, providing opportunities beyond other traditional forms of communication or interaction. Conversely, these resources can also create stressors in the lives of individuals which can impact their livelihood, physical and emotional well-being, and overall personal and familial relationships. Furthermore, examples where social media content has negatively affected both individuals, the environment and overall society are prevalent, and these matters continue to manifest and flourish in everyday life and throughout the global culture. Negative outcomes of social media content have become normalized and are acceptable in society. Moreover, the liability shield afforded by Section 230 absolves social media companies from addressing the societal issues affecting individual wellbeing, environmental sustainability and government stability. Clearly, such technology has been inculcated in the culture, and thus, it is here to stay. However, there are calls for change to make social media companies more accountable and responsible for negative content posted to their sites.

References

- Alliance to Counter Crime Online. (2020, October 3). Wildlife in peril. Animals are traded, tortured on social media. https://www.counteringcrime.org/wildlife-fact-sheet
- Amnesty International. (2022, September, 29). *Myanmar: The social atrocity: Meta and the right to remedy for the Rohingya*. Amnesty International. https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/ASA16/5933/2022/en/
- Baker, Z. G., Krieger, H., & LeRoy, A. S. (2016). Fear of missing out: Relationships with depression, mindfulness, and physical symptoms. *Translational Issues in Psychological Science*, *2*(3), 275–282. https://doi.org/10.1037/tps0000075
- Barberá, P. (2020). Echo chamber, social media and political polarization. In N. Persilty & J. A. Tucker (Eds.) *Social media and democracy*. *A state of the field and prospects for reform*, (Chapter 3), Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108890960
- Basch, C. H., Meleo-Erwin, Z., Fera, J., Jaime, C., & Basch, C. E. (2021) A global pandemic in the time of viral memes: COVID-19 vaccine misinformation and disinformation on TikTok. *Human Vaccines & Immunotherapeutics*, 17(8), 2373-2377. https://doi.org/10.1080/21645515.2021.189489
- Binder, M. (2021, December 8). *New report finds Christchurch shooter was radicalized on YouTube and Facebook*. Mashable. https://mashable.com/article/christchurch-shooting-report-youtube-facebook-radicalization
- Brannon, V. C., & Holmes, E. N. (2021). *Section 230: An overview*. Congressional Research Service. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46751
- Brennen, J. S., Simon, F. M., Howard, P. N., & Neilsen, R. K. (2020). *Types, sources, and claims of COVID-19 misinformation*.
 - https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340502400 Types Sources and Claims of COVID-19 Misinformation

- Buttner, C. C., Lalot, F., & Rudert, S. C. (2023). Showing with whom I belong: The desire to belong publicly on social media. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *139*(1), 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2022.107535
- Choi, D-H., & Noh, G-Y. (2020) The influence of social media use on attitude toward suicide through psychological well-being, social isolation, and social support. *Information, Communication & Society*, 23(10), 1427-1443, DOI: 10.1080/1369118X.2019.1574860
- Cinelli, M., De Franco Morales, G., Galeazzi, Quattrociocchi, W., & Starnini, M. (2021). The echo chamber effect on social media. *PNAS*, 18(9), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2023301118
- Coldewey, D. (2020, October 19). *Who regulates social media?* TechCrunch. https://techcrunch.com/2020/10/19/who-regulates-social-media/
- Cramer, B. W. (2020). From liberty to accountability: The ethics of citing Section 230 to avoid the obligations of running a social media platform. *Journal of Information Policy*, *10*(1), 123-150. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.325/jinfopoli.10.2020.123
- Curry, D. (2022, November 10). *Social app report 2022. Revenue, usage and demographic data on all the major social media platforms.* Business of Apps. https://www.businessofapps.com/data/social-app-report/
- Cusumano, M. A., Gawer, G., & Yoffie, D. B. (2021, January 15). *Social media companies should self-regulate*. *Now*. Harvard Business Review. https://hbr.org/2021/01/social-media-companies-should-self-regulate-now
- Demuyakor, J., Nyatuame, I. N., & Obiri, S. (2021). Unmasking COVID-19 vaccine "Infodemic" in the social media. *Online Journal of Communication and Media Technologies*, *11*(4), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.30935/ojcmt/11200
- Dhir, A., Yossatorn, Y., Kaur, P., & Chen, S. (2018). Online social media fatigue and psychological wellbeing—A study of compulsive use, fear of missing out, fatigue, anxiety and depression. *International Journal of Information Management*, 40(1), 141-152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2018.01.012
- Díaz, Á., & Hecht-Felella, L. (2021, August 4). *Double standards in social media content moderation*. Brookings Center for Justice, New York University School of Law. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/techtank/2022/11/01/transparency-is-essential-for-effective-social-media-regulation/
- Dickinson, G. M. (2022). The Internet immunity escape hatch. *Brigham Young University Law Review*, 47(5), 1436-1485. https://digitalcommons.law.byu.edu/lawreview/vol47/iss5/6/
- Elder, D. (2023, October 23). *What is an Online Community?* [Blog posting]. Bettermode. https://bettermode.com/blog/what-is-online-community
- Fiera, S., Fox, T., Gutermuth, G., O'Keefe, N., Ramallo, O., Schildkraut, P., & Chao, I. (2022). Section 230 of the Communications Decency Act of 1996: An overview and recent developments. *The Computer & Internet Lawyer*, 39(9), 3-12.
- Franklin, J. (2022, October 19). *Online platforms radicalized the Buffalo mass shooting suspect, a new report says.* NPR News. https://www.npr.org/2022/10/19/1129792055/buffalo-tops-shooting-attorney-general-report
- Gámez-Guadix, M., Orue, I., Smith, P. Pk., & Calvete, E. (2013). Longitudinal and Reciprocal Relations of Cyberbullying With Depression, Substance Use, and Problematic Internet Use Among Adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *53*(4), 446-452. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2013.03.030
- Garimella, K., De Francisci Morales, G., Gionis, A., & Mathioudakis, M. (2017, June 25 28). *The effect of collective attention on controversial debates on social media*. International ACM Web Science Conference, Troy, NY. https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.1705.05908
- Ghaffary, S. (2020, February 4). *Twitter is finally fighting back against deepfakes and other deceptive media*. Vox. https://www.vox.com/recode/2020/2/4/21122653/twitter-policy-deepfakes-nancy-pelosi-biden-trump
- Giordano, A., Prosek, E., & Watson, . (2021). Understanding Adolescent Cyberbullies: Exploring Social Media Addiction and Psychological Factors. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Counseling*, 7(1), 1-14. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/23727810.2020.1835420
- Gireesan, A. (2022). Evolution of Belongingness: Its Past, Present, and Future. In: Deb, S., Gerrard, B.A. (Eds). *Handbook of Health and Well-Being*, (pp. 97-127). Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-8263-6 5
 Goodman, E. P., & Whittington, R. (2019, August 1). Section 230 of the Communications Decency Act and
- Goodman, E. P., & Whittington, R. (2019, August 1). Section 230 of the Communications Decency Act and the future of online speech. Rutgers Law School Research Paper.

- https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/Delivery.cfm/SSRN_ID3458442_code333377.pdf?abstractid=345844_2
- Hamedy, S. (2018, January 12). *Obama explains "what the Russians exploited" in new interview with Letterman*. CNN. www.cnn.com/2018/01/12/politics/david-letterman-barack-obama-netflix-interview-russia
- Hammer, M. (2023, November 8). *The 17 Best Online Community Platforms for 2024*. [Blog posting]. Storyprompt. https://www.storyprompt.com/blog/community-platforms
- Heilweil, R., & Ghaffary, S. (2021, January 8). *How Trump's internet built and broadcast the Capitol insurrection*. Vox Opened Source. https://www.vox.com/recode/22221285/trump-online-capitol-riot-far-right-parler-twitter-facebook
- Hinduja, S. & Patchin, J. W. (2010). Bullying, cyberbullying, and suicide. *Archives of Suicide Research*, 3(1), 206-221. https://doi.org/10.1080/13811118.2010.494133
- Hoare, E., Milton, K., Foster, C., & Allender S. (2017). Depression, psychological distress and Internet use among community-based Australian adolescents: A cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health*, *17*(1), 365-375. https://doi.org/10.1186%2Fs12889-017-4272-1
- Katersky, A., & Hutchinson, B. (2022, October 18). *Buffalo mass shooting suspect 'radicalized' by fringe social media: NY attorney general.* ABC News. https://abcnews.go.com/US/buffalo-mass-shooting-suspect-radicalized-fringe-social-media/story?id=91670651
- Kim, Y. M., Hsu, J., Neiman, D., Kou, C., Bankston, L., Kim, S. Y., Heinrich, R., Baragwanath, r., & Raskutti, G. (2018). The stealth media? Groups and targets behind divisive issue campaigns on Facebook. *Political Communication*, *35*(1), 515-541. https://doi.org/10.1080/10584609.2018.1476425
- Kronos. (2018, April 27). *How social communities and social networks differ*. [Blog posting]. https://khoros.com/blog/how-social-communities-social-networks-differ#:~:text=The%20features%20that%20distinguish%20a,mirror%20that%20set%20of%20connections.
- Lady Freethinker. (2021, August 6). *YouTube 'monkey haters' form private group where members are paying to have baby monkeys tortured and killed on camera*. Lady Freethinker: Ending Cruelty for All Beings. https://ladyfreethinker.org/youtube-monkey-haters-form-private-group-where-members-are-paying-to-have-baby-monkeys-tortured-and-killed-on-camera/
- LaRose, R., Connolly, R., Lee, H., Li, K., & Hales, K. D. (2014). Connection overload? A cross cultural study of the consequences of social media connection. *Information Systems Management*, *31*(1), 59-73. https://doi.org/10.1080/10580530.2014.854097
- Levine, J. A. (2017). Mental health issues in survivors of sex trafficking. *Cogent Medicine*, *4*(1), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1080/2331205X.2017.1278841
- Lim, M. S., & Choi, S. B. (2017). Stress caused by social media network applications and user responses. *Multimedia Tools and Applications*, *76*(17), 17685–17698. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11042-015-2891-7
- Lin, S. C., Tsai, K. W., Chen, M. W., & Koo, M. (2013). Association between fatigue and Internet addiction in female hospital nurses. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 69(2), 374-83. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2012.06016.x
- Liptak, A. (2023, February 21). Supreme Court seems wary of limiting protections for social media platforms. Benton Institute for Broad Band & Society. https://www.benton.org/headlines/supreme-court-seems-wary-limiting-protections-social-media-platforms
- Loomba, S., de Figueiredo, A., Piatek, S. J., de Graaf, K., & Larson, H. J. (2021). Measuring the impact of COVID19 vaccine misinformation on vaccination intent in the UK and USA. *Nature Human Behaviour*, *5*(3), 337348. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-021-01056-1
- MacCarthy, M. (2022, November 1). *Transparency is essential for effective social media regulation*. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/techtank/2022/11/01/transparency-is-essential-for-effective-social-media-regulation/
- Malaeb, D., Pascale, S., Babar, S., Awad, E., Haddad, C., Hallit, R., Sacre, H., Akel, M., Obeid, S., & Hallit, S. (2020). Problematic social media use and mental health (depression, anxiety, and insomnia) among Lebanese adults: Any mediating effect of stress? *Perspect Psychiatric Care*, *57*(2), 539-549. https://doi.org/10.1111/ppc.12576
- Maslow, A. (1943). A theory of human motivation. Psychological Review, 50, 370-396.

- Nursalam, N., Octavia, M., Tristiana, R. D., & Efendi, F. (2018). Association between insomnia and social network site use in Indonesian adolescents. Nursing Forum, 54(2), 149-156. https://doi.org/10.1111/nuf.12308
- Nyst, A. (2023, July14). 134 Social Media Statistics You Need To Know For 2023. Search Engine Journal. https://www.searchenginejournal.com/social-media-statistics/480507/
- O'Brien, G. (2018, April 14), Addressing a 'new norm', Social psychologist, author says social media brings out bullying in people. Business West, https://businesswest.com/blog/social-psychologistauthor-says-social-media-brings-out-bullying-in-people/
- Parrack, D. (June 30, 2022). 7 positive effects social media is having on society. Make Use Of. https://www.makeuseof.com/tag/positive-impact-social-networking-sites-society-opinion/
- Patchin, J. W. (2023, October 4). Cyberbullying continues to rise among youth in the United States. [Blog posting]. Cyberbullying Research Center. https://cyberbullying.org/cyberbullying-continues-torise-among-vouth-in-the-united-states-2023#:~:text=In%202016%2C%2010.3%25%20of%20students.said%20that%20was%20the%20case
- Przybylski, A. K., Murayama, K., DeHann, C. R., & Gladwell, V. (2013). Motivational, emotional, and behavioral correlates of fear of missing out. Computers in Human Behavior, 29(4), 1841-1848. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2013.02.014
- Rife, A. (November 3, 2022). 10 negative effects of social media that can harm your life. Lifehack. https://www.lifehack.org/articles/technology/you-should-aware-these-10-effects-social-mediavou.html
- Roth, K. (2018). Myanmar. Events of 2018. Human Rights Watch. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/myanmar-burma
- Samuelson, P. (2021). Legally speaking. The push for stricter rules for Internet platforms. Communications of the ACM, 64(3), 26-28. https://cacm.acm.org/magazines/2021/3/250699-thepush-for-stricter-rules-for-internet-platforms/abstract#:~:text=Pages%2026%2D28-.10.1145/3447251.-Comments
- Schaffer, K. (2020, July 24). A look at the Americans who believe there is some truth to the conspiracy theory that COVID-19 was planned. Pew Research Center. https://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2020/07/24/a-look-at-the-americans-who-believe-there-is-some-truth-to-the-conspiracytheory-that-covid-19-was-planned/
- Schmuck, D., Karsay, K., Matthes, J., & Stevic, A. (2019). "Looking up and feeling down". The influence of social networking site use on upward social comparison, self-esteem, and wellbeing of adult smartphone users. *Telematics Informatics*, 42(1), Article 198363438. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TELE.2019.101240
- Serhadli, S. (2022, August 17). Endangered species listing of long-tailed macagues: 'shocking, painful, predictable' (commentary). Mongabay, News and Inspiration From Natures Front Line. https://news.mongabay.com/2022/08/endangered-species-listing-of-long-tailed-macaquesshocking-painful-predictable-commentary/
- Silberling, A. (2022, May 17), Facebook and Twitter still can't contain the Buffalo shooting video. TechCruch. https://techcrunch.com/2022/05/17/buffalo-shooting-footage-facebook-twittermoderation/
- Simpson, E. & Conner, A. (2020). Fighting Coronavirus Misinformation and Disinformation. Preventative product recommendations for social media platforms. Center for American Progress. https://americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Coronavirus-Disinformation.pdf
- Sloss, D. (2020). Section 230 and the duty to prevent mass atrocities. Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law, 52(1), 1-10. https://scholarlycommons.law.case.edu/jil/vol52/iss1/11
- Smith, M. D., & Van Alstyne, M. (2021, August 21). It's time to update Section 230. Harvard Business Review. https://hbr.org/2021/08/its-time-to-update-section-230
- Smith, P. K., Del Barrio, C., & Tokunaga, R. S. (2012). Definitions of bullying and cyberbullying: How useful are the terms? In S. Bauman, D. Cross, & J. Walker (Eds.) Principles of cyberbullying research (pp. 26–40). Routledge/Taylor & Francis Group.
- Solon, O., & Siddiqui, S. (2017, October 30), Russia-backed Facebook posts reached 126m Americans' during US election. The Guardian.
 - https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/oct/30/facebook-russia-fake-accounts-126-million
- Stamos, A. (2017, September 6). An update on information operations at Facebook. Facebook Newsroom, http://newsroom.fb.com/news/2017/09/information-operations-update/

- Suciu, P. (2021, September 29). Cyberbullying remains rampant on social media. Forbes. https://www.forbes.com/sites/petersuciu/2021/09/29/cyberbullying-remains-rampant-on-socialmedia/?sh=55adaf5843c6
- Sunstein, C. R. (2002). The law of group polarization. Journal of Political Philosophy, 10(2), 175-195. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9760.00148
- Sunstein, C. R. (2018). #Republic: Divided Democracy in the Age of Social Media (NED-New edition). Princeton University Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv8xnhtd
- Szpargala, K. (2021, August 30). Animal welfare and social media is the internet an ally of animals? Conflict, Justice, Decolonization Project, https://cidproject.web.nctu.edu.tw/2021/08/30/animalwelfare-and-social-media-is-the-internet-an-ally-of-animals/
- Talamo, L. (n.d.). New report reveals widespread cruelty to Indonesia's macaques. Lady Freethinker: Ending Cruelty for All Beings. https://ladyfreethinker.org/new-report-reveals-cruel-and-widespreadexploitation-of-indonesias-macagues/
- Timberg, C., Dwoskin, E., & Albergotti, R. (2021, October 22). Inside Facebook, Jan. 6 violence fueled anger, regret over missed warning signs. Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2021/10/22/jan-6-capitol-riot-facebook/
- Trend Micro. (2020, February 11). YouTube, Twitter hunt down deepfakes. https://www.trendmicro.com/vinfo/us/security/news/cybercrime-and-digital-threats/youtubetwitter-hunt-down-deepfakes
- U.S. Department of Homeland Security. (2023, May 24). National terrorism advisory system. https://www.dhs.gov/ntas/advisory/national-terrorism-advisory-system-bulletin-may-24-2023
- U. S. Food & Drug Administration. (2020, December 11). FDA takes key action in fight against COVID-19 by issuing emergency use authorization for first COVID-19 vaccine. https://www.fda.gov/newsevents/press-announcements/fda-takes-key-action-fight-against-covid-19-issuing-emergency-useauthorization-first-covid-19
- Wang, H., Cai, C., Philpot, M., Hovy, E. H., & Metzler, D. (2012, June 4 7). Data integration from open internet sources to combat sex trafficking of minors. Annual International Conference on Digital Government Research., College Park, MD. https://doi.org/10.1145/2307729.2307769
- WHO, UN, UNICEF, UNDP, UNESCO, UNAIDS, ITU, UN Global Pulse, and IFRC, (2020). Managing the COVID-19 Infodemic: Promoting healthy behaviours and mitigating the harm from misinformation and disinformation. https://www.who.int/news/item/23-09-2020-managing-the-covid-19infodemic-promoting-healthy-behaviours-and-mitigating-the-harm-from-misinformation-anddisinformation
- Whittaker, E., & Kowalski, R. M. (2015). Cyberbullying via social media. Journal of School Violence, 14(1), 11-29. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15388220.2014.949377
- Wood, M. (2021, January 12). One effect of the Instagrammed insurrection: FOMO. Marketplace. https://www.marketplace.org/shows/marketplace-tech/insurrection-social-media-posts-photosvideos-propaganda-violence/
- Yim, J. (2018, April 12). Section 230 and fake news, Northwestern University Law Review. https://blog.northwesternlaw.review/?p=868